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S U B J E C T   T O   C O N F I R M A T I O N

ST KEVERNE PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of the Council Meeting held on Thursday 2nd July 2020 virtually, via Zoom, at 7.00pm.

The following Councillors were present:

	Cllr Mrs S Lyne (Chairman)
	Cllr M Anselmi (Vice-chairman)

	Cllr A Richards
	Cllr Mrs A Strickland

	Cllr R Richards
	Cllr Mrs J Ludbrook

	Cllr W Frisken
	Cllr J Ough

	Cllr D Lambrick
	Cllr Mrs K Nightingale


Also present: - C Cllr J Rand and 2 members of the public.

1. To accept apologies for absence
Apologies for absence were received from Cllrs R Combe and W Pollard.
2. Members to declare disclosable pecuniary and prejudicial interests (including details thereof) in respect of any item on this agenda and any dispensations thereon previously granted or requested now
There were no declarations.
3. To receive Cornwall Council Julian Rand’s report
As with everyone else, Cornwall Cllr Rand was now in the land of virtual meetings, this being his 5th of the day.  Cornwall Council members were having longer, busier days than before lockdown, even though they were not going out anywhere.  A lot of information on COVID updates was being received daily, together with some contentious planning applications – at least one in each of his eight parishes.  He thought Cornwall Council had handled the pandemic as well as anywhere in the Country and it received national recognition from the PM no less, for handing out the small business grants so promptly.  He advised that deaths could now be registered by phone but not births so there were 900 unregistered births in the County at present.  A member asked how controversial planning applications were dealt with during the virtual meetings scenario – how did they make a decision. Cornwall Councillor Rand did not know but would find out.  He had concerns over enforcement as well as no-one was going out during lockdown to make site visits.
4. Public Question Time (15 minutes in total, 2 minutes each to speak on agenda or raise new item). This is your only chance to speak unless invited to do so elsewhere by the Chairman.
Yvonne Davies – Rural Surveyor and Rob Gould – Agent for planning application PA20/03404 Construction of Agricultural Dwelling and Livestock Building, land west of Marsden Farm, Marsden Farm, Treloyan, St Keverne, Mr & Mrs P Ely, discussed at the June meeting, wished to speak about Council’s comments submitted.  Basically, they spoke of ways they could mitigate the negative points made by Council.  Members expressed skepticism about anecdotal evidence given to the two representatives and continued to question why the dwelling could not be provided on one of the existing two farms.  Cwll Cllr Rand advised that it would be better if it were moved closer to existing farm buildings somewhere else and that it would be refused.  If St Keverne PC did not support it, it would ask for it to go to Committee and he would agree.  He was just letting people know where it stood.  The Chair thanked everyone for their input but added that St Keverne PC had already made the decision the previous month.
5. To discuss speeding issues at Tregowris
Residents at Tregowris were concerned about the speeding and size of the speeding vehicles that were travelling through the hamlet.  They had written a letter, which the Chairman read out.  They really wanted some form of traffic calming as they felt even 30mph was not low enough and vehicles would not adhere to it anyway.  Cornwall Cllr Rand advised that 18 properties fronting the highway was not enough to justify any action but there was the “20 is plenty” campaign that was growing momentum, together with a body of support within Cornwall for zoning of 30 or 40mph areas.  It was agreed to speak to Highways about it and possibly get some action included under a TRO (Traffic Regulation Order) next financial year.  A member added that she drove the school run along that route and it was bad.
6. To receive the following planning applications

a) PA20/04091 Erection of agricultural building and formation of access track, land south of Treglossick Farm, Treglossick, St Keverne, Mr B Walters And Ms S Chandler
It was noted that the plans stated the building to be 60m tall; why did a lambing shed need to be this high? The area was marked as being 1302m when it was 1502m.  There was a lot of ambiguity.  It was also proposed to have a slate roof, toilet and 3 doors.  The entrance was right on a sharp bend with bad visibility in both directions.  It was unanimously RESOLVED to respond stating that the drawings were the wrong scale and Council was unable to make a decision.
b) PA20/04216 Reserved Matters following Outline approval PA17/03219 dated 4th July 2017 (appearance, landscaping and scale) for plots 11 and 12, land rear of number 8 Lanheverne Parc, St Keverne, Mr & Mrs M Barlow
One member thought there were 3 proposed houses, rather than the mentioned 2.  It was RESOLVED to ask for clarification.
c) PA20/01534 Retention and completion of single storey extensions to front and side and first floor bedrooms, Pebbledene, Penhallick, Coverack, Miss Lesley Dunlop
It was RESOLVED to support the application.
d) PA20/03702 Certificate of lawful existing use of static caravan as living accommodation for the owners and by friends and family as holiday accommodation, Chynhalls Parc, Coverack Headland, Coverack, Mr and Mrs Thompson (supplementary information provided)
Guidelines stated that a property ‘must be continually and currently occupied’ (when there is no dwelling house) to qualify for a certificate of lawfulness and this had not been resided in since October 2019.  It was RESOLVED to respond stating this.
e) PA20/04896 Re-build existing conservatory on existing footprint. To match roof height of main house and replace glazed roof with tiles and roof lights, Kernowyon Chy, Pengarrock Hill, Porthallow, Mr and Mrs John and Veronica Bulmer
The Chairman took this as an urgent item as Council was not due to meet in August.

A member stated that the present conservatory was falling apart because it had not been built properly originally.  This was an improvement and it was RESOLVED to support the application.
7. To receive planning decisions

22.05.2020 PA20/02848 APPROVED

Applicant: Mr and Mrs J Peters

Location: Land rear of number 8 Lanheverne Parc St Keverne TR12 6LX

Proposal: Reserved Matters application for the construction of two dwellings Plots 13A and 13B

05.06.2020 PA20/00913 REFUSED

Applicant: Ms Sara Cordall

Location: Land rear of Linfield House High Street St Keverne Cornwall TR12 6NS

Proposal: Reserved matters application with access, appearance, landscaping,

layout and scale in respect of PA17/06917 (Erection of a dwelling

house (outline consent with all matters reserved)).

8. To note the internal auditor’s annual report on St Keverne Parish Council’s financial statements for financial year ending 31st March 2020
There was no internal auditor report to note.
9. To approve the Annual Governance Statement for financial year ending 31st March 2020
It was RESOLVED To approve the Annual Governance Statement for financial year ending 31st March 2020
10. To approve the Annual Accounting Statement for financial year ending 31st March 2020
It was RESOLVED To approve the Annual Accounting Statement for financial year ending 31st March 2020
11. To consider creating record of temporary structures around the parish
It was felt an annual assessment of whether such structures were used was required.  It was felt to be a good move to show a proactive approach and prove/disprove the 10 year use ploy.  It was decided not to set up a sub-committee but rather give information to the Clerk, with a 6 monthly update in Committee.
12. To discuss the possibility of temporarily closing Mill Road, Coverack to traffic for summer season
This was added to the agenda as it was a possibility being offered by Cornwall Council/Cormac to help hospitality businesses operate under the new COVID social distancing measures.  The Chairman had attended a meeting of Coverack businesses when this was discussed and no-one wanted it.  Fishermen, dust carts, recycling lorries, emergency vehicles – none of these would be able to get through if the road were full of people,  etc.  The question of the long awaited Coverack car parks sign was raised.  The Clerk would try and find out what stage of production it was at and whether Council could have it made instead. The business meeting also asked whether everyone could take spare picnic benches to Coverack.  The Chairman had answered ‘no’ as the area was supposed to be kept as clear as possible.  Cllr Frisken noted that one had already appeared.  He would keep an eye on the situation.  It was noted that the White Hart in St Keverne had put tables on the parking spaces outside its front wall – everyone would be parking elsewhere and walking across the Square.
13. To approve the following outstanding accounts:
It was RESOLVED that the following outstanding accounts are approved and cheques prepared:
a) Clerk’s pay (net)




            


748.56

b) Clerk’s expenses (Jun)






  
  12.49

c) Cornwall Pension Fund (Jul)






210.94

d) HMRC TAX/NI








188.66
e) S&B Facilities Management (toilets cleaning)



          1593.00

f) Biffa (bin servicing)







  63.41
g) 10 x bottles hand sanitiser & brackets (for toilets)



433.32

h) SSE (Harbour toilets)







  61.26

i) Complete Business Solutions (additional cleaning materials)


337.32

j) J Clayton (trimming)







535.00 (paid)

k) Lambeage play area inspection






  30.00 (paid)

14. Any Other Business (for information only)
High praise had been received for the state of Porthallow toilets.  It was noted.

Cllr Frisken advised that Coverack Harbour had been re-opened to the public following lockdown easing, the action had been approved by Cornwall Council and the Police.

A lot more litter was being collected around the Parish and more bins were requested, plus people having an issue with touching bins at present.  The Clerk would investigate.

The Clerk was thanked for organising all the hand sanitizing stations for the 5 sets of toilets.
Porthkerris was re-opening in 2 days time (4th July easing of lockdown travel) but only 6 boats were being used due to social distancing measures.  It was noted.

There being no further busines, the Chairman closed the Zoom meeting at 20.45pm.

CHAIRMAN





Date
